
586

BOROUGH COUNCIL OF KING’S LYNN & WEST NORFOLK

ENVIRONMENT AND COMMUNITY PANEL

Minutes from the Meeting of the Environment and Community Panel held on 
Tuesday, 4th December, 2018 at 6.00 pm in the Council Chamber - Town 

Hall, Saturday Market Place, King's Lynn PE30 5DQ

PRESENT: Councillors C Sampson (Chairman), Miss L Bambridge, 
Mrs C Bower, A Bubb, Mrs S Fraser, G Hipperson, T Parish and Mrs M Wilkinson

Portfolio Holders:
Councillor I Devereux – Portfolio Holder for Environment
Councillor B Long – Leader of the Council
Councillor Mrs E Nockolds – Portfolio Holder for Culture, Heritage and Health

Officers:
Sarah Dennis – Partnership and Funding Officer
Chris Durham – Operations Manager
Lorraine Gore – Deputy Chief Executive
Honor Howell – Assistant Director
Nathan Johnson – Public Open Space Manager
Claire Thompsett – Operations Manager

By Invitation:
Rachael Williams – Learning and Engagement Officer, Stories of Lynn

EC67:  APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE 

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Mrs S Collop, M 
Hopkins, M Taylor and J Westrop.

EC68:  MINUTES 

RESOLVED: The Minutes from the previous meeting were agreed as a 
correct record and signed by the Chairman.

EC69:  DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 

There were no declarations of interest.

EC70:  URGENT BUSINESS 

There was none.

EC71:  MEMBERS PRESENT PURSUANT TO STANDING ORDER 34 
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There was none.

EC72:  CHAIRMAN'S CORRESPONDENCE 

There was none.

EC73:  WW1 PROJECT 

Rachael Williams, Stories of Lynn Learning and Engagement Officer 
presented the Panel with information on the World War 1 Soldiers 
Remembered project.  A copy of her presentation is attached.

The Chairman thanked Rachael Williams for her presentation and 
invited questions and comments from the Panel, as summarised below.

The Vice Chairman, Councillor Bambridge commented that she had 
attended one of the days and thought it was excellent.  She 
commented that all the children were engaged and the characters and 
activities which were available had been very well put together.  She 
congratulated Rachael Williams.

Councillor Hipperson explained that his daughter was involved in the 
event as one of the characters and she had commented that the 
presentation and organisation of the event had been excellent.  He 
congratulated Rachael Williams on the event.  

Rachael Williams thanked the Panel for their comments.  She 
explained that this was a good way to get children interested and for 
their interest and learning to continue in the classroom.  She provided 
examples of some of the follow up work completed by children after the 
event.  

Rachael Williams encouraged Councillors to come and have a look 
around Stories of Lynn.

The Portfolio Holder for Culture, Heritage and Health, Councillor Mrs 
Nockolds commended the work which Rachael Williams had carried 
out and was pleased to announce that funding had been made 
available to extend her contract for another year.

RESOLVED: 1. The Panel noted the presentation.
2. The Panel congratulated Rachael Williams and all those involved in 
the successful project.

EC74:  FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE SCHEME - CHANGE OF CRITERIA 

The Partnership and Funding Officer presented the report which 
proposed a change to the criteria on eligibility to apply to the Council’s 
small grants scheme.  The report sought approval to include 
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Community Interest Companies and Social Enterprises to the list of 
organisations eligible to apply.

The Chairman thanked the Partnership and Funding Officer for her 
report.  There were no questions from the Panel.

RESOLVED: Members supported the proposal to amend the Borough 
Council’s Financial Assistance Scheme criteria to allow Community 
Interest Companies and Social Enterprises to apply for funds.

EC75:  GROUNDS MAINTENANCE 

Claire Thompsett, Operations Manager presented the Panel with 
information on the 2018 grass cutting season.  A copy of her 
presentation is attached.  

The Chairman thanked the Operations Manager for her report and 
invited questions and comments from the Panel, as summarised below.

Councillor Mrs Bower thanked the grounds maintenance team for all 
the work in Hunstanton and the Anglia in Bloom achievements.  She 
commented that she knew that they were short staffed and had other 
constraints, but they went beyond the call of duty in Hunstanton and 
had advised the Parish well.

Councillor Hipperson asked if officers had looked into co-operating with 
Parishes and individuals in assisting to maintain areas.  Nathan 
Johnson, Public Open Space Manager commented that this was 
something that officers could look into.  They did already actively work 
with partners such as Freebridge Community Housing and Norfolk 
County Council and could include Parishes and individuals in this as 
well.

Councillor Mrs Wilkinson explained that in her area it had been a bad 
start to the year and she had been disappointed, however the service 
had improved.  She acknowledged that the conditions at the beginning 
of the year had been challenging and there was a shortage of staff.  
The Public Open Space Manager confirmed that the teams around 
Fairstead had been short staffed and resources had to be shared 
round.  

Councillor Parish commented that he would like to see more green 
corridors in the Borough.  The Public Open Space Manager 
commented that if Parishes identified areas where this would be 
appropriate they should contact the grounds maintenance team who 
could adjust the areas which were cut.

The Leader, Councillor Long asked for information on the machinery 
which was used and how it coped with different weather conditions.  It 
was explained that the machinery was on a ten year rolling 
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replacement programme.  In 2016 flail mowers were introduced and 
these were easier to adjust, lift and raise.  Prior to this it was difficult to 
deal with long grass, but the flail mowers could deal with a variety of 
different lengths and conditions.

The Panel was informed that at the beginning of the season a lot of 
areas were waterlogged, which meant that the machinery could not 
access some areas as they would just sink in the mud.  

Councillor Bubb asked if cuttings could be collected and removed.  He 
commented that sometimes if it was windy cuttings could blow about, 
or if it was wet they could clump up and prevent growth underneath or 
raise the height of the verges.  The Public Open Space Manager 
explained that cuttings were collected and removed in formal areas, but 
not anywhere else.  He explained that to collect and remove cuttings 
would result in additional costs for removal and disposal and it would 
take up extra time. 

The Chairman, Councillor Sampson referred to a recent incident when 
the nozzles on a weed sprayer had been pointed incorrectly and had 
killed some of the grass on the verges.  The Public Open Space 
Manager explained that the team was aware of this incident.  The work 
had not been carried out by the Borough and officers were in 
discussion with the organisation which had carried out the work to 
ensure that this did not happen again.

Councillor Mrs Fraser provided an example of an area in her Ward 
which had endangered Lady Smock growing on it.  She asked if some 
of the area could be left uncut to allow it to continue to grow.  The 
Operations Manager explained that if Parishes made contact with the 
Grounds Maintenance Team, they could amend the areas which were 
cut as appropriate.  It was explained that the Team relied on 
information and intelligence from Parish Councils and Members.

The Chairman, Councillor Sampson suggested that an article could 
perhaps be published in the Members Bulletin to encourage Parishes 
and Members to make contact with the Grounds Maintenance Team 
should they have any special requests.

The Portfolio Holder for Culture, Heritage and Health, Councillor 
Nockolds commented that the Grounds Maintenance Team worked 
hard and were proud of their work.  She acknowledged that resources 
were an issue, but the team tried to accommodate all reasonable 
requests.  She referred to the recent success that the Borough had had 
in the In Bloom campaigns and thanked the teams for all their hard 
work.

The Chairman, Councillor Sampson asked if it was alright for 
individuals to cut areas which were adjoining their own property.  The 
Public Open Space Manager explained that this was not a problem; 
however issues such as insurance needed to be considered.
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Councillor Hipperson asked if foreign bodies in long grass caused 
issues with the machinery.  It was explained that the team pre-checked 
the area before mowing and the machinery usually just spun off and 
cut through any obstructions.

The Chairman commented that it would be beneficial to establish an 
Informal Working Group to look at the open space areas in the 
Borough where ownership was not known.  He explained that there 
were some areas in the Borough which were not maintained as no one 
had taken responsibility for them.  He suggested that the Informal 
Working Group could bring together the Borough Council, Freebridge 
Community Housing, Norfolk County Council, Parishes and individuals 
to look at the pieces of grass and sort out any anomaly areas.

The Portfolio Holder for Culture, Heritage and Health acknowledged 
that there were some issues with land ownership but commented that 
the Council did not have the resources available to undertake 
additional cuts.  She also explained that Parishes and Councillors had 
been provided with maps of their ward with ownership details.

Councillor Hipperson commented that the maps were very helpful and 
commented that they had helped in the past to identify who was 
responsible for a certain area.

The Leader, Councillor Long asked the Panel to consider the benefits 
of establishing and Informal Working Group.  He suggested that if 
Parish Councils or Ward Members were aware of any specific areas 
which were not being maintained because ownership was unclear, they 
should draw this to the attention of the Public Open Space team.  He 
also explained that Parishes could raise funds, through their precept, to 
fund grounds maintenance if required.

Councillor Mrs Wilkinson commented that Fairstead was unparished 
and there were areas of grass which were in different ownership.  She 
commented that she would be interested in serving on the Informal 
Working Group.

RESOLVED: 1. The Panel noted the update and agreed with the 
current grass cutting schedule.
2. A report be presented to the next meeting of the Environment and 
Community Panel with details of the potential Informal Working Group.

EC76:  UPDATE FROM THE DISABILITY CHAMPION 

Councillor Mrs Fraser provided an update on her Disability Champion 
role.  A copy of her presentation is attached.  Councillor Mrs Fraser 
explained that the Disability Champion role had been created following 
the disbandment of the West Norfolk Disability Forum and she started 
in the role in January 2018.  The Panel was provided with information 
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on some of the successful projects she had been involved in and the 
‘Yes I Can’ event, which had been well attended with 59 organisations 
taking part.

Councillor Mrs Fraser commented that she was working with the 
Communications Team and getting the message out on Social Media.  
She commented that she enjoyed the role and hoped to continue doing 
more work and helping people.

The Leader, Councillor Long, thanked Councillor Mrs Fraser for all her 
hard work.  He highlighted that the Champion role was not a paid 
position.  He congratulated Councillor Mrs Fraser and commented that 
she should be proud of her work.

The Assistant Director commented that the Corporate Web Team could 
assist with getting information on the Borough Council’s website about 
the Disability Champion Role.  She also commented that she felt that 
the ‘Yes I Can’ event had been really well publicised.  

The Vice Chairman, Councillor Bambridge suggested that an article 
could be sent to Norfolk County Council for possible inclusion in their 
Norfolk Matters Magazine which would assist with promoting the role.

RESOLVED: 1. The Panel noted the update.
2. The Panel thanked and congratulated Councillor Mrs Fraser on her 
achievements. 

EC77:  WORK PROGRAMME AND FORWARD DECISION LIST 

RESOLVED: The Panel’s Work Programme was noted.

EC78:  DATE OF THE NEXT MEETING 

The next meeting of the Environment and Community Panel would be 
held on Tuesday 22md January 2019 at 6.00pm in the Council 
Chamber, Town Hall, Saturday Market Place, King’s Lynn.

The meeting closed at 8.00 pm



592

M
inute Item

 E
C

73:



593



594



595



596



597



598



599



600



601



602



603



604



605



606



607



608



609



610



611



612



613



Grass Cutting Update 2018 

POS Commercial Services 
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Grass Cutting Regime 

• Cutting season lasts around 36 weeks 
– Beginning March/April 

– Ending October/November 

• Most areas receive the following number of cuts: 
– 18 (every two weeks); 

– 12 (every 3 weeks); 

– 6 (every 6 weeks). 

• Areas maintained by tractor flail are cut either once, twice or 
three times a year. 

• Larger areas are maintained by tractor-drawn equipment. 
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How is the regime monitored? 
• To log and review service requests/feedback. 
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Service Requests 2018 

• Who has submitted service requests? 

 
*Parish Councils  

• Heacham 

• Walsoken 

• Tilney St Lawrence 

• Methwold 

• Barton Bendish 

 

• What were the reasons for the majority of requests? 

• Length of grass 

• State of ground after cut 

• Grass arising's left after cut 

 

Origin No. 

Public  94 

Parish Council * 5 

BC Cllrs 2 

Not ours to maintain 18 
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Early Season Conditions - Waterlogged 
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Types of Cutters 
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Mid-season Conditions – Hot and Dry 

Cutting slowed due 

to conditions 

 

BUT 

 

Watering Increased 

• Formal Gardens 

• Floral Displays 

• New Trees 
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Summary 2018 

• Climatic Conditions 

• Early Season Waterlogging 

• Late Season Drought 

 

• Effect of Long Term Sickness on Workload 

 

• Recruitment Issues 

• Staffing levels were lower than required as it is becoming 

increasingly difficult to recruit, as is the case across a number of 

service areas. 
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Staffing 

Team Permanent 

Actual 

Seasonal 

Actual 

Permanent 

Required 

Seasonal 

Required 
Fully Staffed 

Arterial Routes 2 0 2 0  

Northern Area 2 1 3 2  

Central 5 1 5 2  

Gaywood  3 0 3 0  

North Lynn 4 0 4 1  

South/West Lynn 2 0.5 3 1  

Fairstead 2 0 3 0  

Walks 2 4 2 4  

Southern Area 2 3 2 3  

Crem / Cem 3 1 3 1  

Total 27 10.5 30 14   
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Summary 2018 

• How to adapt the service? 

 

• Little could have been done to limit the service requests early season 

due to conditions 

 

• Look in to the recruitment/staffing process 

• Start recruitment drive earlier to give time for a second wave 

• Annualised hours contracts 

• Flexible contracts – Shorter/Longer/Students 

• Relax recruitment process for returning seasonal staff 

• Investigate new methods for staff recruitment 
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Not Only Grass Cutting….. 

• All Street Cleansing across the Borough 

• Formal Garden Floral Displays 

• Town Centre Floral Displays 

• Britain in Bloom Campaign 

• Anglia in Bloom Campaign 

• Green Flag Campaign 

• Events 
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Thank You  

 

Any Questions? 
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Disability Champion 
Update

Environment and Community Panel 4th December 18
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West Norfolk Disability Champion

• Why?
• When?
• Mission
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Good news stories
• Liberated Wheelchairs
• Employment
• Swimming
• Housing
• Benefits
• Forward Centre
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The one we’ll all remember!!!
September 18th 2018

….. and we’re doing it again!

24th September 2019
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Projects going forward
• Careers advice

• CDG Forum

• Spreading the word
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and last but not least, Thanks to:
• Councillor Brian Long
• Susanne Johnson, Job Centre plus
• Charities and support organisations
• KLFM and Your Local Paper
• King’s Lynn Corn Exchange

634


	Minutes
	EC73: WW1 Project
	EC75: Grounds Maintenance
	EC76: Update from the Disability Champion

